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CITY OF KIRKWOOD
PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
OCTOBER 16, 2019

PRESENT:					ABSENT:
Allen Klippel, Chairman			Wanda Drewel, Secretary/Treasurer
Jim O’Donnell, Vice Chairman			Madt Mallinckrodt
James Diel					Greg Frick
David Eagleton
Jim Adkins
Ron Evens


Pursuant to notice of meeting duly given, the Planning and Zoning Commission convened on Wednesday, October 16, 2019, in the City Hall Council Chambers at 139 South Kirkwood Road.  City Attorney John Hessel, City Planner Jonathan Raiche, Assistant City Planner Amy Lowry, and Administrative Assistant Patti Dodel also attended the meeting.  

1.	Chairman Klippel called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and informed the audience of the Speaker Cards and procedures for making comments regarding items on the agenda.   He announced that Commissioners Drewel, Mallinckrodt, and Frick were absent and their absence was excused.   

2.	Motion was made by Commissioner Evens and seconded by Commissioner Eagleton to approve the minutes for the September 4, 2019, meeting as written.  The motion was unanimously approved by the Commissioners present. 

3. PZ-14-20  SPECIAL USE PERMIT (CONVENIENCE STORE) – CBD KRATOM, 
	11220 MANCHESTER ROAD, SUITE 105
	Submitted:  9-26-2019  Automatic Recommendation: 1-24-2020
	Petitioner’s Agent, Hollie Powell

City Planner Jonathan Raiche stated CBD Kratom is proposing to occupy the westernmost space in a multi-tenant building at the southwest quadrant of Manchester Road and Geyer Road.  The space was most-recently occupied by Mavrik Jewelry, who had constructed a drive-thru window on the western side of the space for jewelry drop off/pick up.  They are proposing to sell lotions, confectionaries, and tinctures which are items that can typically be found at a grocery/food store. Based on the City’s definition, a food store less than 5,000 square feet is a convenience store.  They are not proposing any changes to the site.  They do not intend to remove the drive thru window; however, they do not intend to use it.

Allison Garega, representing CBD Kratom, stated they have 31 retail stores in the Midwest, with 18 of those in the St. Louis area.  In the immediate area, they have stores in Ellisville, Creve Coeur, and Sunset Hills. 

Igal Alon, owner of Mavrik Jewelry, stated he owns the building and closed his business in this tenant space last year.

In response to questions, the petitioner’s agent stated that CBD oil is derived from the hemp plant and has no psychoactive properties.  A patron must be 18 years of age to purchase creams and oils as company policy and 21 years of age to purchase vape products.  She was not aware if they had other locations that are across from a school.

Chairman Klippel appointed himself and Commissioner Evens to the Subcommittee.  The subcommittee scheduled a meeting at the site for October 18 at 8:30 a.m.

4. PZ-13-20  REZONE R3 TO R5 AND SITE PLAN REVIEW - THE TOWNES AT GEYER GROVE, 11204-11224 BIG BEND BOULEVARD
	Submitted:  10-8-2019  Automatic Recommendation: 1-6-2020
	Petitioner’s Agent, Brad Goss
	
City Planner Jonathan Raiche stated this application is a request to rezone the 1.9 acre site containing five single-family houses from R-3 to R-5 and for approval of a site plan to construct 24 row houses in seven buildings.  The density requirement in the R-5 Zoning District of 3,000 square feet per unit would allow for 27 units.  The proposed two-story row houses are a maximum of 35 feet in height.  There are 44 parking spaces in the one- or two-car attached garages at the units and 16 surface parking spaces for residents and visitors. The landscaping plan exceeds the City’s requirements.  A six-foot SimTek fence is shown along the railroad right-of-way.  The Post Oak tree near Big Bend Road will remain.  Modifications to the required setbacks for the front, west side, rear, and internal between buildings are proposed.    

Brad Goss, the applicant’s representative, presented an aerial photo, zoning map, and future land use map.  He stated the units would be owner occupied. 

Rusty Saunders, President of Loomis Associates, stated that, in addition to the preservation of the 34” Post Oak tree, the remainder of the site would be landscaped with Missouri native trees and plantings. 

Brad Goss added that the lighting plans meets the Code.  The setback modifications proposed are required for the porches and not the buildings.  A bike shelter will be on site, and two benches and a pet fountain will be located near the Post Oak tree.  Eight pollinator gardens are proposed. The starting price for the condominiums will be approximately $300,000.   

Mike Falkner, Vice President of Sterling Engineering and Surveying Co., stated MSD has reviewed the conceptual plan.  Storm water detention is not required; however, volume reduction and water quality are required.  

In response to questions, Brad Goss stated the units would be two bedroom (with an option for a third bedroom in a loft in some units), 2-1/2 bath, a full basement, and one-or two-car garages.  

In accordance with Section 220.6 of the Zoning Code, Chairman Klippel asked if there was anyone in the audience who had comments concerning the site plan, and the following responded:

Kate Murphy, 630 Candleberry Court, expressed concerns regarding additional traffic and believes that the previous traffic impact study was performed when Meramec was not in standard session.

Chairman Klippel appointed Commissioners Eagleton and O’Donnell to the Subcommittee.  The subcommittee scheduled a meeting at the site for October 23 at 9:30 a.m.

5.	DEVELOPMENT PROJECT UPDATE

City Planner Raiche stated Waterway Gas and Wash, Concordia School, and Total Access Urgent Care are almost complete. EZ Storage, Kirkworks, and Plaza Tire are under construction.  The developer is preparing the site to demolish the buildings for Barclay Condominiums at 204 South Clay Avenue.  The Code amendment for tattoo studios and Special Use Permit for Electric Unicorn received first reading approval.  The Public Hearing for Adams Place was continued at the request of the applicant to October 17. 
 
6.	ZONING, SUBDIVISON, AND SIGN CODES REWRITE UPDATE 

City Planner Raiche stated the Steering Committee is making progress and suggested the Commissioners continue to review the material as it is posted.  The Steering Committee will meet on October 28 and 29 and November 18 and 19. A presentation to the Mayor and Council and the Planning and Zoning Commission will be scheduled mid December.  He added that the Committee suggested that the side yard setback for building additions on a lot less than the 100 foot required in the R-3 Zoning District be revised to 12% of the width for a lot, but in no case shall it be less than 8 feet.


There being no further business, motion was made by Commissioner Diel and seconded by Commissioner Adkins to adjourn at 8:08 p.m. The next regular meeting will be held on November 6, 2019, at 7 p.m. in the Council Chambers at Kirkwood City Hall. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]						____________________________________
						Allen Klippel, Chair

						____________________________________
						Wanda Drewel, Secretary/Treasurer

Upon request, these minutes can be made available within three working days in an alternate format, such as CD, by calling 314-822-5822.  Minutes can also be downloaded from the City’s website at www.kirkwoodmo.org, then click on City Clerk, Boards & Commissions, Planning & Zoning Commission.
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